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Westwell Parish Council

Minutes of a Meeting of the Parish Council
Held on Monday 6th September 2021 at 7.00pm at the Parish Hall
1. Open Forum     
There were no participants for the open forum
2. Present and Apologies
Cllr Mrs Drury (Chairman), Cllr Bainbridge (Vice-chairman), Cllr Butcher, Cllr Bartlett, Cllr Farrington, Cllr Mrs Richards and Cllr Mrs Wyatt. 
Ms N Ideson - Clerk 
Apologies were received from Cllr Lister and Cllr Hutchinson. Due to prior commitments these Councillors were unable to attend. This was accepted.
3. Declaration of Interests 

There were no Declarations of Interest. 
4. Borough Councillor’s report
Cllr Krause gave an update on the River Stour/Stodmarsh lakes problem.  Natural England advised last year that new development draining into the Stour would have to be nutrient neutral: not adding additional nitrogen or phosphorous to the river, whether directly as runoff or indirectly from sewage treatment works. Nutrient neutrality is a new legal requirement because of the fragile aquatic condition of the Stodmarsh lakes. ABC has employed experts to work out a legally acceptable solution. In the meantime new major development cannot start.  Other places across the country are facing similar problems. The solution now announced by ABC is to create new wetlands. These can absorb the nitrates and phosphates before the water flows into the river. The wetlands will take time to establish, but could also have other benefits for wildlife helping to manage flood events; farmland at Hothfield is already used to hold water when flooding occurs.

5. Minutes and Matters Arising

5.1   Minutes of 5th July & 3th August 2021
Resolved:

That the Minutes of the meetings of Westwell Parish Council held on 5th July and 3th August 2021 be approved and confirmed as true records.
5.2   Matters Arising 
5.2.1 Tutt Hill postcode investigation The Clerk reported that due to staff annual leave at ABC no further correspondence had been received as yet.
5.2.1 Tutt Hill fencing Cllr Mrs Wyatt reported that no further updates have been received. Borough Cllr Krause was asked to assist on this matter as there is now some delay to resolving the matter: part of the fence is on Highway’s land and also obstructs access to the parish notice board, and the fence is much higher than the approved plans.  Details will be forwarded to Cllr Krause.   
ACTION  TW/NI
6. Planning matters
6.1 Planning applications received

6.1.1 21/01428/AS Land south of Pilgrims Cottage, Pilgrims Way and west of, Amberleaze, Westwell. 

Lawful Development Certificate (LDC) – for Existing general use of the land for private recreation including bike riding, quad bikes, barbeques, camping, chalk carving. Construction of a 25m2 building used for shelter, general leisure and overnight stays
The council is in contact with owner and the current activity on the site is private family use for mountain biking and is causing no disturbance to neighbours or the AONB. The yurt is satisfactory as a temporary recreational building to support the current activity. Councillors were concerned that the application would include authorising quad biking: this was some years ago and not current.  Any deemed or implied permission for motorised sport would be unsuitable activity which would disturb the amenity of neighbours and the tranquillity of the AONB. After discussion councillors agreed that private peaceful recreational use and the small temporary recreational use building could be supported, but if an LDC was needed it should exclude any motorised sport. 
Resolved

That the Council has no objection to peaceful private recreational use of the land but does object to any resumption of quad biking. Therefore, the Council has no objection to this application but would like a condition added stating that no motorised sport be permitted. 
ACTION  NI
6.1.2 104 21/01515/AS Sandyhurst Lane, Ashford
Garage extension and single storey rear extension.
The Council commented that this planning application is not out of keeping with the surrounding properties and there is sufficient parking. The planning application is to replace an existing conservatory, garage and single storey extension.  Councillors commented that the proposed changes would be a visual enhancement to the building.
Resolved


That the Council has no objection to this application.
                                                                                                             ACTION  NI
6.3 Other planning matters

6.3.1 S20 Eureka Park
The developers have started an informal consultation on a scheme that is more inline with the Local Plan site policy than the plans suggested last year.  Additionally to meet the requirement for nutrient neutrality explained in the Borough Councillor’s report above, the scheme appears to include a second string of lakes to provide wetland reed beds to absorb the additional nitrogen and phosphorous   generated by the development. The Parish Council had a Zoom meeting with the developer last year in particular to ensure that the local plan site policy requirement for there to be no vehicle access onto Sandyhurst lane is complied with.  A further contact now is being arranged, as it is clear that no parish councils have been advised of the informal consultation. 
Resolved:

To resume contact with the developer team to ensure local interests are fully considered.  
                           ACTION  CD/ TB
7. Financial report

7.1 Progress against the budget to date. 
The June payments included the retiring clerk’s gratuity and employers NIC: this will be noted alongside other exceptional items:  these were for the cemetery path and completion of the pedestrian access.
7.2 Payments in accordance with the budget
                    Resolved:   The following payments were agreed in accordance with the budget:
	Payments
	£

	N Ideson (salary July)
	452.80

	N Ideson (expenses July)
	80.48

	Refund of cemetery fees
	200.00

	
	

	ROSPA Inspection
	94.80

	N Ideson (salary Aug)
	452.80

	N Ideson (expenses Aug)
	41.10

	PKF Little John
	240.00


	Receipts
	£

	Lloyds Bank interest (July)
	0.13 

	HMRC (VAT refund)
	1831.70


Balance: cheque and deposit account   £ 48,816.41 as at 27th July 2021 Balance No 2 Account £3.41
Balance (Eye account):  £ 4345.96
7.3 Works to which the Parish Council is committed:

Provision of water supply to the cemetery:  see item 12 below
Garden of Remembrance hedge:  Ongoing maintenance being continued by councillors 
Highway Improvement works:   An updated HiP was endorsed for the planned meeting with Darren Hickman in October. This meeting will establish what items are part of Highways ongoing maintenance plan and which are for the Parish Council Highways Improvement Plan (HiP).  

ACTION CD/TB/NI

                Confirmation of PC responsibility for the Gold Hill and Triangle side banks of the playing field. 

                In progress with the Council’s solicitor: Harriet Thorneloe at Thorneloe & Co
ACTION CD
Footpath map.   A suitable exterior quality wall case has been sourced to display the Council’s copy of the KCC definitive map of footpaths in the parish.  Councillors suggested that it be installed at The Wheel if this is acceptable to the licensee.
Resolved

That £205 be approved for the wall case subject to the Wheel’s acceptance, and the works completed by Cllrs Drury and Bainbridge. 
ACTION CD/CB
Cemetery information board:  see item 12 below 
7.4 Eye financial report

The Westwell Eye working group proposed that the bill owed by The Wheel public house for advertising in the Westwell Eye for last year be reduced by 70% to £72. This consideration is because the pub was unable to open for much of the year due to national Covid restrictions. 
Resolved

                       That The Wheel’s outstanding bill for last year’s advertising be reduced to £72.
ACTION NI/CB

7.5 Other financial matters

No other financial matters were raised
8. Staffing Committee
The Staffing committee put forward a proposal concerning the Clerk’s overtime.
Resolved

That the Clerk’s additional overtime be approved
9. Terms of Reference for the Westwell Eye working group.
The Westwell Eye working group presented updated Terms of Reference. It was agreed that the Terms of
Reference are satisfactory

Resolved:
That the Terms of Reference for the Westwell Eye Working Group be approved. 
ACTION NI

10. Tree survey report
The Council thanked Councillors Farrington and Richards for completing and presenting the Annual Tree Survey report.  A small amount of light work is required for some of the trees. The Council will enquire with ‘The Green Team’ if they are available to complete the work needed to clear around one of the seats in the cemetery.  One tree in the churchyard has a minor amount of deadwood, which would best be dealt with when it is next necessary to call a tree surgeon. On Downs View Green branches are beginning to encroach on power lines and telephone cables. The Clerk will notify the utility companies of this issue.
Resolved

That the Clerk arranges to approach ‘The Green Team’ to help with work in the cemetery, and notifies   Openreach and UKPN of the encroaching branches to wires over Downs View.
ACTION NI/RB
11. Council meeting dates for 2022

It was proposed to change the council meeting days to a Tuesday. This is more convenient for most councillors and avoids clashing with the fitness class. Tuesdays will clash sometimes with the Players as they meet on a Tuesday. Dates will be checked and meetings will be in the church when necessary.
Resolved

That the parish council meetings be moved to Tuesdays:   November 2nd 2021 

2022:  January 4th, March 8th, May 3rd, July 5th September 6th, November 1st
Annual Parish Meeting Tuesday March 29th.
ACTION NI

12. Cemetery works: Information board and Water Supply

The Council thanked Cllr Hutchinson for installing and renovating the reclaimed railings at the entrance to the
cemetery. Councillors considered the quotes obtained for the information board at the cemetery.  Simon Tanner’s quote looked the best but before going ahead the council needed to review and consider what information the board should contain.  
                 ACTION NI/ GH/CD
Quotes from 3 suppliers were considered for installing a metered water supply connection between Professor Kydd’s orchard stand pipe and the cemetery entrance.  The contractor MA Brice & Sons will be contacted and invited to attend a site meeting to confirm the detail of the works and any additions needed. A locked away connector for a hose pipe was requested to enable planting to be maintained.  
Resolved

That the quote for £1320 from MA Brice be accepted and a site meeting be arranged to progress the work. 
ACTION NI

13. RoSPA report

The Council received the annual RoSPA report. There were no urgent safety issues with the play equipment 
at the playing field, but the report had repeated some issues that had been dealt with and some others needing attention.  In particular the goal posts are now outside modern safety specification because they are square, and may need to be replaced. Cllr Farrington will investigate options, and the Clerk will contact Aspire for a quote for the minor works, and advise RoSPA that other work has already been done. 
Resolved

That the Council’s grounds maintenance contractor Aspire be contacted to quote for the maintenance requirements for the play areas and equipment.
ACTION NI

14. Tutt hill lampposts adoption 

After correspondence with ABC, it was discovered that the adoption of the 3 lampposts at Tutt Hill could take 
some time. ABC have stated that this will only move forward once all parishes have responded. Westwell will

adopt 3 lampposts at Tutt Hill in due course, in the meantime they will continue in ABC’s ownership.
ACTION NI/TW
15. Clerk’s report 

15.1 Correspondence:
15.1.1 The Ashford 5 & 10 mile run will take place on Sunday 31st October between 9.30am – 12.30am. Fortunately it is not a church service day. The route around and through Westwell village will follow rolling road closures throughout the morning. The roads involved are Westwell Lane - Toll Lane – Pilgrims Way the race is then continued over footpath which then picks up again Pilgrims Way – Dunn Street – Westwell Lane. 
15.1.2 The Church Warden contacted the Council and asked that the weeds in the church path be removed Cllrs Drury and Wyatt will do the work immediately, so the path is presentable for a forthcoming wedding. 
15.1.3 The Council have received an invite to attend the Forum for Local Councils on 13th September. The agenda includes ABC’s tree planting scheme and ABC plans to become net zero. KALC representatives to attend. 
15.2 Clerk’s training 
The Clerk will attend the next KALC training session on Planning and has reported that she only has one more module left to complete on the ILCA qualification
15.3 GDPR 
No issues have been reported 
16. Reports from Parish representatives

16.1 KALC   - A report by Cllr Bainbridge on the KALC meeting which took place on 2nd September 2021 was   

                        circulated.
16.2 ACRK - A verbal report was given by Cllr Butcher a full report will be circulated in due course
16.3 Highways - The road surface of Sandyhurst Lane will be discussed at the HiP meeting

16.4 Tree Warden – see item 10 above 
16.5 Parish Hall Management Committee – no recent meeting, Hall use increasing 
16.6 PCSO’s report – The August report has been circulated.
17. Items for the next meeting
Draft Budget for 2022-23; Review of the Asset Register and any works needed 
Date of next meeting
2nd November 2021.

The meeting closed at  21.35pm.


Chairman’s Signature………………………………………………………………………………………………………
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Chairman’s Initial……………….

